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Report to the Hutt River Floodplain Management Advisory Committee

from Alison Newell, Resource Planner, Flood Protection (Strategy and Assets)

Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan : Environmental Strategy Update

1.
Purpose
· To update the Advisory Committee on the programme and public response to the purpose, objectives and options for an Environmental Strategy for the Hutt River.

· To seek approval to commence design and drafting of the Environmental Strategy based on the Linear Park option.

2.
Background
The Advisory Committee endorsed Report 99.512 (“Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan : Environmental Strategy”) at its meeting on 20 September 1999.  The report outlined the purpose, objectives and options of the Environmental Strategy along with the consultation process and corresponding timeframe.  The report also gave a draft programme for the overall development of the Environmental Strategy.

The Committee requested that consultation include opportunities for the residents of Wellington to respond, as well as those from the Hutt Valley, to reflect the value of the Hutt River environment to the wider population.  

While the consultation phase is due to be completed on 10 December, this report summarises submissions received to date.  A verbal update of further submissions, received before the 6 December meeting, will be given when this report is presented to the Committee.  Final analysis of this phase of public consultation will be reported to the Advisory Committee in March 2000, along with an explanation of how any further trends and preferences may be integrated into the strategy.

3.
Programme
The programme for completing the Environmental Strategy by June 2000 is tight (Attachment 2).  To meet the timeframe, much of the work will need to be completed between early December 1999 and the next meeting of this Committee in early March 2000.  This raises an issue of endorsement by this Committee to proceed with the next phase of the work. The programme is presented below as a flow chart, with the completion dates of each phase indicated:























4.
Consultation for the Hutt River Environmental Strategy

Various opportunities were taken to introduce the Environmental Strategy, and to describe the purpose, objectives, and the three options:

· A press release issued on 5 November to the Contact, Evening Post, Petone Herald, Hutt News and Upper Hutt Leader.

· A full page insert (similar to those used previously for the “design standard”) in the Hutt News (9 November) and Upper Hutt Leader (10 November).

· Distribution of Newsletter No. 4 to over 90 specific interest groups and users, in addition to the usual distribution.  The newsletter contained a pre-paid reply slip for comments.

· Displays at Queensgate Shopping Mall, Hutt War Memorial Library, Upper Hutt City Council offices and the Information Centre, Upper Hutt.  Copies of the newsletter and prepaid reply slips were available at these displays.

· 12 signs at key sites alongside the Hutt River, including Hikoikoi, Sladden Park, Ewen, Melling, Moonshine, County Lane, Poets Park and Awa Kairangi Park.

The following questions were posed to provide a focus to feedback:

· Do you think there is a need for an Environmental Strategy?
· Do you agree with the Environmental Strategy objectives outlined?
· Are you happy with the Hutt River environment as it is, or do you think things could be improved?
· Would you accept a small rate increase for an improved Hutt River environment?
· Which of the three concepts do you prefer and why? Or do you think a combination is more appropriate?
· How would you like to see the Hutt River looking and being used in 20 years time?
5.
The Response to Date

To date 21 responses have been received from the public; Attachment 1 gives a summary of these responses.  A full analysis of submissions will be given at the March 2000 Advisory Committee meeting.  Community views received after the date of this report will be presented at the 6 December 1999 meeting.

Most submitters did not offer direct responses to the questions posed, and specifically no one commented on the need for an Environmental Strategy.  A summary of the emerging trends and issues follows:

· Over half of submitters preferred the Linear Park option, noting in particular the lack of native habitats in, and the need for habitat restoration of, the existing river environment.  The planting of lowland native forest species in particular was requested by most.  Lack of action by Wellington Regional Council “operations” in relation to the ecosystem policies in the Regional Policy Statement was noted in one response.

· Several noted the need to address problems of litter, vandalism and conflicting uses, particularly the threat to public safety from motorised vehicles.

· Upgrading of particular sites and walking access tracks in general were recurrent themes.

· The Recreational Park option was least preferred, although several suggested that particular locations might be suitable for recreational development as long as this was not the overall theme.  The need to ensure that flood protection is not compromised by recreational facilities was noted.

· Several submitters felt that the river environment is fine as it is, and that money should be spent on improving the flood protection system rather than on enhancing the river environment.  Others were prepared to pay more to have the river environment improved.

· The recognition of trail bikers and 4WD owners as legitimate users was requested in one response, particularly in light of increasing restrictions on access to other areas, e.g. the Eastern Hill firebreaks.

· One response believed that the Floodway option was presented in such a way as to bias responses in favour of the Linear and Recreational Park options.

6.
Endorsement to Develop the Vision, General Guidelines and Concepts of the Environmental Strategy

To meet the timeframe, preparation of the overall vision, general guidelines and concept designs for the Environmental Strategy should start as soon as the consultation phase is complete on 10 December.  This does mean however, that endorsement by the Advisory Committee is required at this meeting, before the final analysis of the consultation is presented.  

If endorsement to commence drafting the Environmental Strategy were to wait until after completion of the consultation phase, work would then start after the March Advisory Committee meeting.  The June 2000 deadline would not be achieved.

Because the consultation phase is almost complete, we are confident that there is a clear trend in the community preferences for the Linear Park option with some limited recreational facilities in appropriate locations, and that the trend will continue.  With this in mind, we seek endorsement by the Committee to progress the drafting of the Environmental Strategy reflecting the responses received to date.  If subsequent submissions were to change the trend then much of the general information included in the Environmental Strategy would still be applicable to other options.

7.
Communication Opportunities
The final analysis of this phase of consultation will be reported back to the Community through the next newsletter and a press release.

In addition, the public process for the development of the Regional Council’s Long-term Financial Strategy provides an opportunity for agency and community input on funding of the Hutt River Environmental Strategy.

8.
Recommendations
That the Committee:

(1) Receive this report and note its contents.

(2) Endorse the development of the vision, general guidelines and concept design for the Environmental Strategy, based on the Linear Park option, in line with the aspirations and views received to date.
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Attachment 1 : Summary of responses received to date

Attachment 2 : Programme for achieving Environmental Strategy

Hutt River Floodplain Management Plan
Environmental Strategy
Responses Received to Date

No.
Submitter
Summary of Points Raised

1
Euan Andrews
No preferred option stated.

Grass should be mown more often.  Swimming holes should have better facilities (toilets, paths down to the river, platforms to jump from). Opportunity to make Upper Hutt special.  Proposes boardwalk from Silverstream to Akatarawa.

2
Linda Mead
Prefers Linear Park option.  

Exotic trees could be used if they provide food for birds at times when native trees don’t.

3
Peter Lee
Prefers Linear Park option.  

Some areas may be suitable to have some more recreational facilities – as long as they don’t dominate and aren’t noisy.

4
Robert Grant
No preferred option stated. Comments align best with Linear Park option. 

Particularly wants more native trees planted. Proposes a “Year of the Native Tree” with donations/appeals to achieve it.

5
Maggie Kirby-Barr
Prefers a Combination of options (Floodway and Linear Park).

Agrees with objectives.  Is opposed to Recreational Park option, as it would undermine the spiritual quality of the river.  Appreciates the "natural" quality of the river as a place for passive recreation. Would like to see native trees that provide fruit for birds being used and those that would have once been present in the valley. Would also like to see well-formed tracks suitable for those with mobility difficulties.

6
Fred Allen
No preferred option stated. Comments align best with Linear Park option.
Fundamental to the Environmental Strategy should be a holistic ecosystem biodiversity principle. This should be underlying to the whole strategy. WRC is ignoring the policies in RPS in its operational work. Ecological restoration is critical, in particular wetlands and lowland forest species. Also opportunity for medicinal plants increasingly used by maori.  Species must be locally sourced. Long-term goal should be the replacement of all exotic species with native ones.  Existing exotic species should remain to act as nurse crop but not replaced (including willows).

7
Pauline Robinson
No preferred option stated. Comments align best with Linear Park option.
Values the banks being maintained.  Owen Street area is neglected and needs to be improved (vehicle damage to berms, dust in summer, no trees, motorway is exposed and noisy). Prepared to pay to have environment improved.

No.
Submitter
Summary of Points Raised

8
Hutt Valley Motorsports Club
No preferred option stated.

Run a rally from Trentham Memorial Park and sometimes from Moonshine Park and would like to continue to do so.  Have run a timetrial course at the Gorries shingle plant at Whakatiki in the past and may be interested in doing so again.  This site is well away from houses and the road and shouldn't cause any disturbance.  Recognises that the site could flood but thinks that a course could be designed to suit.  Commends the WRC for forward thinking in preparing the ES.  Will make written submission.

9
Ashley Pointon
Prefers Floodway option.

Should be no restrictions to access.  People may want their own "private park" for their pastime – but everyone should be allowed access, including motorbikes, quads, 4WD, picnickers, swimmers, fishermen etc.  Many people like to have vehicular access.  The Floodway option is the most practical option and was portrayed in a dismal way.  Rates should not be spent on the enhancement of the river environment, only on flood protection.  Public access is fundamental to the Conservation Act 1987 - including 20m wide strip abutting the bed of any river (3m wide or more) to enable public access. Wants all "hideous visual pollution" removed from public open space – other users have their facilities and some areas are already closed off for walkers and cyclists.  Already a huge amount of public land has been closed to vehicles, e.g. Eastern Hill firebreaks, Korokoro Stream, Akatarawa summit, Karapoti, Mt Climie, Whakatiki Stream swimming hole etc.  Needs to be a campaign to reverse such closures.  Preferred option is Floodway with a few more trees and better drainage in wetter areas. Will have minimal costs compared to other options.

10
Sarah Kelly
Prefers Linear Park option. 

Frequently uses parks along the river, especially Moonshine to walk dogs, and feels that the river environment is a special place that needs to be preserved and enhanced.  South of Stokes Valley the banks are disgusting, with household rubbish.  By restricting vehicle access these areas would become much nicer. Opposed to development of recreational parks.  Having experienced flooding would be opposed to anything that would reduce the standard of flood protection.  Ultimately the proposal will result in restricted public and dog access.

11
Jeffrey Hicks
Prefers Linear Park option. 

Excluding vehicle access is very important – 4WD and motorbikes pose threat to public safety.  Tracks should be upgraded to all weather so that they can be used all year round.  Policing to control rubbish and trail bikes is needed as these activities spoil the hard work done by councils in providing the best "inner city" recreation area in the country. 

12
Dave Bamford
Prefers Recreational Park option. 

Try to get Wellingtonians to look "into" the river rather than turn our backs on it.

No.
Submitter
Summary of Points Raised

13
Les Pickering
Prefers Combination of options (Floodway and Recreational Park).

Recreational areas should ensure that floods won't damage them – e.g. silt deposition.  Agree with objectives and principles. Generally happy with the river environment, but would prefer vehicle access (especially motorbikes) be stopped.  Would accept small rate increase.  Could get income from rent for circuses, fairs, concerts, river cruises etc in summer.  No need to upgrade bridges, Ewen is highly over-designed – west bank at Ava Park and railway bridge requires short-term erosion control and debris removal.

14
John Dickens
Prefers Floodway option. Comments align best with Linear Park option.
Not enough options are presented.  Floodway option with slight improvements such as litter, vandalism, being dealt with, better mowing, vehicle access controlled and weed control would be best.

15
Colin Thomsen
Response relates to design standard not Environmental Strategy.

Stopbanks from Belmont south need to be raised 1m.  Only a matter of time before fails, especially with earthquake risk.  Gravel extraction needed especially in Upper Hutt.

16
Kevin Morgan
No preferred option stated. Comments align best with Linear Park option.

Has enjoyed living by the river for 40 years plus, and has nothing but praise for council staff and efforts to improve the area.  Employees always put in a good day’s work.  When metalling paths, use fine material 10mm or less as larger material is hard to walk on. Shady area south of Silverstream Bridge is very muddy as vehicles try and find shade to park in during summer –  should perhaps designate this area as an official car park and metal it.  Also toilet facilities should be provided at this location, as it is a popular picnic spot – alternatively fence the area off.  Difficult road crossing for people using the river trail by the sewage pumping station – need to improve pedestrian access.

17
Richard Sadleir
Prefers Linear Park option.

But with major modification: recreate forested ecosystems.  Most of natural vegetation has gone from Hutt Valley – only remaining is patch by Wellington Golf Course.  Would be a long-term goal – but to re-establish native forest adjacent to the river would be very special.  Would need to address public access.  Sees willows at bank edge protecting young native species behind, and willows gradually being removed.  With help from locals and groups, taking ownership.  Could be done in patches, from recreational grass areas, to native shrubs, and to native forest.  Would be very attractive and highly compatible with river management.  Public involvement would be essential – valuable educational tool for schools.  Tangata whenua may be interested in re-establishing species of cultural value.

18
Peter Feakin
Prefers Floodway option.

Although the environment is important, main issue should be to improve flood protection.  The river is already beautiful and any money should be spent on raising stopbanks.  Upgrading protection should be done urgently. Bridge upgrades should be of secondary importance.



No.
Submitter
Summary of Points Raised

19
Graham Thomas
Prefers Combination of options.

Would like to see more trails, or at least existing ones maintained and extended.  Prepared to accept small rate increase to improve the river environment as long as it is maintained.  River is a great asset to the Hutt Valley.

20
Irene White
Response relates to design standard not Environmental Strategy.

Would like higher stopbanks.  Has experienced flooding in past.

21
Ian Sherwin
No preferred option stated. Comments align best with Floodway option. 

Most important thing about the river is its vibrancy - it is a “living river”.  It is attractive and under-utilised.  River can't be controlled; priority is to protect people and property.  Must leave nature to supply the beauty.
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